
PLS 101 - Lecture 22

You remember on Wednesday we were talking about pocket veto a little bit?  
And I was thinking ó pocket veto was on my mind and unfortunately ó remember 
that time I hesitated about something?  I went back and checked.  I was wrong 
because I was thinking about pocket veto.  Let me explain what Iím talking 
about.  That clarify it?  When we were talking about the President when he 
signs that legislation, he can either ó heís got 10 days.  He can either sign 
it, sit on it and do nothing, or veto it.  If he does nothing, I told you it 
dies.  My mistake.  It dies if itís a pocket veto.  Iím gonna talk about that 
in a second.  So thatís my confusion because thatís what I was thinking about.  
Under normal circumstances, if he does nothing it becomes law.  So my profuse 
apologies.  It becomes law unless itís pocket veto and thatís what Iím gonna 
explain.  Iím gonna explain that now.  And thatís why in my mind I was 
thinking pocket veto and thatís why I said it dies.  But hereís what happens.

Under normal circumstances heís got 10 days.  If he doesnít sign it, it 
becomes a law.  And again, why would you want to have a ó most of the time 
heís gonna sign it, right?  Heís just not gonna let it become law on its own.  
But what happens here is that there is something that can happen the last 10 
days that Congress is in session.  This actually ties together a couple of 
points that I wanted to mention here.  And that is, right now in January of 
2005, we have the 109th Congress started to meet.  I told you it was a two-
year session.  Now, letís just go back a few months and pretend something.  We 
had the 2004 elections.  Congress is about to adjourn at the end of December.  
President Bush has ó letís say, for example, that Congress ó see, theyíve got 
two years to do stuff and what can often happen is that Congress all of a 
sudden finds itís only got a few more weeks or so to get their work done.  
They will send a flurry of bills to the Presidentís desk.  

Now, what can happen?  Youíll get this again when we talk about this and 
the Presidency.  What can sometimes happen is something called a pocket veto.  
And this will only happen during the last 10 days when Congress is in session.  
Weíre talking about December of every even year.  Not when they adjourn for 
spring break, not when they adjourn for the summer or any kind of holidays, 
but when they officially adjourn.  Now, what could happen is this.  Congress 
passes a bill.  It goes to the President.  The President does nothing but 
within that 10-day period Congress officially adjourns.  This is a very minor 
point here.  In other words, you donít see it happening very, very often. 

But letís say Iíve got a flurry of legislation here.  Iím the President.  
Iíve got a lot of bills on my desk.  Now, hereís something I could do as the 
President.  Again, 10 days if I do nothing, itís gonna become law, right?  But 
what happens if itís in December at the end, within the end of those 10 days ó 
this is late December 2004 ó that 108th Congress is officially adjourning and 
will be no more.  During that period of time, I can sit on these bills.  I 
donít have to take the blame for vetoing these things.  Letís say I donít like 
these bills so Iím not gonna sign ëem but Iím not gonna veto.  I can just let 
them die this death.  This is called a pocket veto. 

Because what happens is when basically I get these bills from Congress 
during the last 10 days of that session and I do nothing, Congress adjourns, 
the 10 days still hasnít expired yet, that is a pocket veto.  Those bills will 
die.  If it were not the last 10 days of the congressional session, those 
bills would become law if I did nothing.  Now, think about this just for a 
second.  This is a way in which the President can actually ó a little game-
playing here with Congress.  Because there could be some bills that I may not 



like as President, and so what am I gonna do?  Iím gonna basically say I donít 
like these.  Congress didnít get their act together.  Theyíre so late.  Iím 
just gonna let them die by doing nothing.  I donít have to veto them, see.  
Theyíre not gonna become law because this part within that last 10-day window 
here?  I can just let them die on their own.  See, that way I donít have to 
take blame for not passing bills that I donít like.  Does that make sense?  
Weíll talk about pocket veto again when we talk about the various powers of 
the President.  But basically this will happen.

So when we were talking about this on Wednesday, I was thinking about that 
scenario when I said what happens within that 10 days.  Normally the President 
has 10 days.  Normally, if he does nothing, the bills will become law.  He 
doesnít even have to sign them and they will become law automatically.  Unless 
itís during that last 10-day window when Congress is in session.  If they are 
about to adjourn and then they go home and that session of Congress is over, 
these bills that would normally become law donít become law at all.  They die.  
Thatís called a pocket veto.

What Iím going to do today ó now, back to our story here with Congress.  
Weíre going to finish up our discussion of Congress and weíre gonna hopefully 
finish up that, talk a little bit about term limits, talk about the role of 
congressional staffers that we had left our discussion off on Wednesday, and 
then also talk a little bit about the Missouri legislature as well.  So thatís 
what Iíd like to see us accomplish today.

So we were talking about, on Wednesday, that members of Congress had their 
own personal staffs that could help them get a lot of work done.  And before 
we go into too much detail, let me answer this question for Chris.  A lot of 
people have that same question.  What role does Congress have in terms of 
regulating this?  Congress has oversight in a lot of areas and if they see 
some potential abuse of drugs and stuff like that, violations of law, 
perceived violations of law or potential violations, they can certainly engage 
in it.  But I know a lot of people have criticized.  Why is Congress even 
getting involved in this to begin with ó or should they?  They perceive this 
as a problem for certain aspects of our society, whether it be sports or 
something else.  And so if they see a need to pass a law or amend a law that 
provides further restrictions about that, they can certainly do it.  And so 
itís on the basis of what they have perceived as it being a problem here has 
prompted them to actually hold committee hearings.

But again, when I was watching some of those same types of hearings with 
Mark McGuire testifying and not saying much at all about the use of steroids, 
I think everybody knows steroid abuse is a real problem.  And whatís a real 
problem in terms of the implications are what kind of message do we send to 
young people about the use of steroids, you know.  And steroids can really 
mess you up, especially if youíre a younger person.  It can really kill your 
career because of health problems that are associated with abuse of steroids.  
And because of the fact that steroids have often been ó and other performance 
enhancing drugs ó have often been associated with competitive sports, and 
there are rules and regulations and laws that have been passed.  Congress sees 
ó from their perspective, they have the complete right to get involved in 
this.  But, yeah, those are good examples of committee hearings in action 
yesterday, right?  The government ó a reform committee, a standing committee 
within Congress.

Now, we were talking about the role of staff here and we were talking 
about on Wednesday some of the various types of things that they do.  And I 
want to just give you a couple of ó I wonít spend too much time on this, but 



just to give you some flavor for what some of the staff does.  Most of the 
time, as I had mentioned before, they spend their time answering mail for 
their constituents.  If I am a member of Congress, and particularly a member 
of the U.S. Senate, I may literally get 20,000 pieces of mail in a month.  And 
if you can think about signing and reading and researching and responding to 
20,000 pieces of mail a month, you can realize very, very quickly that your 
time would be very much consumed by just doing that alone.  Members of the 
Congress donít have that kind of time on their hands so they rely on their 
staff to do a lot of that kind of work for them.  So thatís part of what they 
do.

Then the other thing ó thatís about 80 percent of their work.  The other 
20 percent is actually solving constituent problems.  Remember we talked that 
a term of that was called casework.  Casework is solving constituent problems.  
A lot of this may be involved with interfacing with federal agencies to help 
solve various problems of their constituents.  Let me give you a couple of 
good examples just from my own experience when I worked for Sam Nunn of 
Georgia, when I was working doing casework for him.  Has anyone ever heard of 
ó you may vaguely remember a person, a very famous musician by the name of 
John Lennon.  Of course you know who he is.  Weíre not too far away.  Do you 
remember how John Lennon was killed?  He was murdered with a gun by a fellow 
by the name of Mark David Chapman.  Here I am working, fresh out of college, 
working at the desk, doing some casework and I open up a letter from Mark 
David Chapman asking Sam Nunn to help him get out of jail.  So Iím thinking ó 
he did this to all the members of Congress, okay?  So we write a letter, ìDear 
Mr. Chapman: Thank you for your letter of such-and-such regarding your 
incarceration,î and donít really say a whole to him about this but just simply 
say ó you know, just give him a basic boilerplate response.

But one that was very interesting was one that Iíll share with you.  This 
was about a lady down in Georgia whose son, Johnny, was in jail.  Now, Iím 
gonna ask Aaron because heís in the middle ó are you still in the middle, 
Aaron?  Okay.  

[Inaudible student response]
Oh, thatís right.  Thatís right.  Okay.  Well, youíll probably understand some 
of these kinds of implications here.  Johnny joined the military, joined the 
Army.  One day Johnny was partying a little bit too much on the weekend or 
something and decided not to report back to his base.  Whatís that called?  
AWOL.  Which stands for Absent Without Leave.  Now, is that a bad thing in the 
military?  What happens to you if youíre AWOL?

[Inaudible student response]
Theyíll throw you in jail.  To them thatís tantamount to desertion.  Well, 

this young fellow, Johnny, from Georgia signed up for the military one day.  
Decided to party too much, forgot to check back in, whatever his excuse, ends 
up going AWOL.  He gets caught, gets thrown in the military prison.  Johnny 
writes to his mama.  Sheís a widow, south Georgia, and he says, ìOh, Mom.  
Please help me.  I did not mean to go AWOL and Iím in this terrible jail.  
This morning I took a shower and there were cockroaches running around my 
feet.  It was so bad, Mama.  And what makes it even worse is that the meals 
theyíre giving me ó the food here is horrible and Iím hungry all the time.  
And theyíre treating me real mean.  I didnít mean to go AWOL.  Please do 
whatever you can, Mom, to help me get out of this terrible mess.î

Well, poor Johnnyís mom whoís a widow ó you know, sheís got tears in her 
eyes.  And she says, ìWell, if anything, I know what to do.  Iíll call Sam 
Nunn.  If anybody can help me, Sam Nunn can.î  Remember, heís the chair of the 



Senate Armed Services Committee.  He knows about the military.  So her letter 
arrives on my desk and Iím reading all this.  And what we do in a situation 
like this typically is that we will send this information over to the 
Department of Defense.  The Department of Defense has an office called the 
Office of Congressional Affairs.  And so we send this letter over to the 
Office of Congressional Affairs to say, ìThis is from Sam Nunn.  Check into 
this.î

And so theyíre investigating whatís going on.  In the meantime, we send a 
letter to Johnnyís mom saying, ìDear Johnnyís Mom: Thank you for your letter 
of such-and-such regarding your sonís plight.  We read the letter and we are 
very sympathetic to the situation.  Please be assured, Johnnyís Mother, that 
we are monitoring the situation.  Weíre looking into it.  Weíve contacted the 
Pentagon and we are monitoring the situation.  Weíre gonna be looking into it 
very, very carefully to make sure that justice is done here and that the truth 
will come out.î

So basically we send her this letter.  Then we get this information back 
from the Pentagon saying, ìYeah, Johnny went AWOL.  Heís here for a reason.  
He should be there and heís getting basically whatís due him.î  So when we get 
that information back, we send it on to Johnnyís mom again and say, ìDear 
Johnnyís Mother: We did receive some information from the Pentagon and this is 
their response.î  This is like Sam Nunn.  This is Sam Nunnís language and Sam 
Nunnís signature.  Now, weíre writing it for him and weíre saying, ìPlease be 
assured, Johnnyís Mother, that we will be actively monitoring the situation.  
If thereís anything else we can do to help you, please let us know in the 
future.î  Thatís a good example of casework, what they end up doing.

And again, thereís all sorts of things that you can get in there.  A 
husband dies and the widow doesnít get Social Security like sheís supposed to.  
If any of you want to impress your friends in college and get a signed picture 
from your member of Congress, all youíve gotta do is write and ask them and 
they will send you a signed photograph, you know, saying for example, ìDear 
Aaron: Thanks for being such a good pal.  Your friend, Matt Blunt.î  Well, in 
that case, no, it would not be the auto-pen, actually, but it will be a staff 
person whoís actually signing it.  And this is, by the way, not something that 
just Congress does.  I mean, even the executive side ó like the White House 
does this as well.

Just to give you another little side story here.  When my wife and I got 
married, we were in Washington, D.C.  I was working in Washington, D.C.  And 
we had some friends who worked for the White House staff.  And when we got 
married, on the day of our wedding, we received a letter that Saturday from 
Ronald Reagan and Nancy Reagan basically saying, ìDear Patrickî -- and my 
wifeís name is Patricia or Patty.  Long story.  But anyway, ìNancy and I just 
want to congratulate you in getting married.  As you know, we believe that 
marriage is a very honorable institution and it is our hope that God will 
bless your marriage.î  Just said some very, very nice things about marriage 
and everything.  But did Ronald Reagan do this?  Of course not.  It was his 
staff people who worked in the White House who did some of this stuff.

So again, on the executive side of the White House you had this massive PR 
machine.  You also have it in Congress, too.  This is all part of the role of 
staff, part of casework, part of making your constituents happy.  But again, 
Aaron you get that signed letter or photograph from your favorite member of 
Congress, you can be showing that to your grandchildren and theyíll say, ìWow!  
He got this fromî ó or from the President or something like that.  Thatís part 
of what their job is to do.



Now, there are also some staff members that are associated with various 
committees.  Iíve told you that people who work for a member of Congress?  
Well, some of your job ó letís say, for example, Chris.  Chris is gonna work 
for me.  He helped me in my campaign.  Heís working for me but Iím gonna have 
him work specifically for the Senate Armed Services Committee.  So instead of 
him doing all that casework or that boring answering mail, you know, instead 
heís actually gonna be working, doing some really serious policy stuff on the 
Armed Services Committee.  And heís gonna be doing a lot of policy research.  
So you may actually have some staff members who work for members of Congress 
but they work specifically on these various committees, these standing 
committees to which members of Congress are assigned.  And that, I think, is a 
far more important job.  Again, they help to write legislation.  They do a lot 
of interfacing with interest groups about legislation, and those kinds of 
things there, too.

By the way, the staff members that support Congress have increased 
tremendously over the last 30 years or so.  And if we were to take ó on the 
legislative side ó on the congressional side alone, all the different support 
staff, weíre talking about 25,000 people all over.  So itís really quite a 
number of people.

Now, there are also, besides the congressional staffers, also three main 
staff agencies I want to talk to you about right here.  CRS which stands for 
Congressional Research Service.  CRS, Congressional Research Service.  The GAO 
which stands for Government Accounting Office.  And the CBO, the Congressional 
Budget Office.  CBO is the Congressional Budget Office.  I just want to talk 
to you just a little bit about what they do and then weíll go on here.

The CRS ó this is pretty cool.  The Congressional Research Service, 
theyíre located in Washington, D.C. in part of the Library of Congress up on 
Capitol Hill, almost right across the street from the Capitol building.  The 
CRS is a huge staff of people that do policy research.  They do research for 
Congress as a whole.  If I, for example ó this is really amazing.  When I was 
working, doing some research for my member of Congress, my senator, Sam Nunn, 
working for him, I called the CRS as a little peon here, as an intern, and I 
asked the CRS to provide me all the reports that they had provided on export 
controls.  And that was on a Friday.  I walked in my office first thing Monday 
morning and I had a stack of reports from the Congressional Research Service 
just like that they pulled out of their files.  Fortunately, I was actually 
getting undergraduate credit writing a paper on this.  They provided some of 
the basic research for me to then go and write this paper.  But I was also 
doing it for a member of ó you know, research for Senator Nunn at the same 
time.  But thatís how the CRS is designed.  They have policy experts in any 
area you can imagine that will do research for you, for that member of 
Congress, to help enhance the expertise of Congress.  So itís a very important 
staff agency.

The General Accounting Office basically is the watchdog arm of Congress.  
They will conduct investigations and they will look, for example ó instances 
of waste, fraud or abuse going on in the federal government.  They are the 
watchdog arm of Congress.  They conduct investigations at Congressís request.  
So again, if Iím working for Congress ó Iím sorry ó if Iím a member of 
Congress and I hear about maybe the Pentagon is involved in some kind of 
scandals over in the Defense Department.  Letís say that I have heard that 
some companies are getting contracts without going through the process the way 
they should.  Some kind of scandal going on about procurement.  And theyíre 
getting billions of dollars in contracts and others are getting cheated out of 



that money, you might say.  I can actually call up the General Accounting 
Office and have them investigate, and go over to the Department of Defense, 
the Pentagon, and interview critical personnel to find out whatís going on.  
They will write a report for me to tell me whatís really going on.  So the GAO 
does conduct investigations.

When I worked for the Commerce Department and the International Trade 
Administration, oftentimes weíd have the GAO coming over to us and 
interviewing us and asking us questions about your financial management 
practice, about how well youíre dealing with protecting the security or 
privacy of individuals, information management practices, a lot of kind of 
managerial kinds of practices they look at.  But they are basically concerned 
about waste, fraud and abuse, particularly in the federal government.  So 
thatís what they do.  Whenever you hear, for example, how much money weíre 
spending overseas in Iraq or Afghanistan, those figures are often developed up 
by the General Accounting Office.  The GAO develops those figures.

The last one here is the CBO, the Congressional Budget Office.  I just 
want to make one quick point about them.  They are the ones that are 
responsible for helping Congress with developing the federal governmentís 
budget every year.  And do you remember when you were in school ó you remember 
when you were in high school and you took the ACT or some of you may have had 
the SAT.  You remember those fun things called analogies?  Iím gonna give you 
an analogy right here to help you understand the CBO.

This CBO is to Congress as ó sorry.  Iím thinking MBO, Management by 
Objective.  Itís a technique about management by goals.  But anyway, the CBO 
is to Congress as the OMB is to the President.  The OMB weíll talk about in 
just a little bit, in the next chapter on the presidency, but the OMB stands 
for the Office of Management and Budget.

Hereís the point I want to suggest to you.  These are two major, huge 
bureaucracies that are staffed with economists and budgetary analysts and 
others who forecast budgetary trends and so forth.  The President, in creating 
the budget ó the President and Congress create the budget together in a lot of 
ways, but the President will submit a budget to the Congress.  The President ó 
do you think George Bush has got time to take to create a huge 20,000 page 
document to the Congress?  Of course not.  He has a huge staff called the 
Office of Management and Budget that puts this budget together for each fiscal 
year.  They have a major bureaucracy that does that. 

This CBO is the congressional counterpart to the OMB.  The CBO helps 
Congress and particularly the CBO assists Congress in its analysis of the 
Presidentís budget.  So when the President submits the budget to Congress, 
then Congress gets to basically make modifications to it.  Theyíll look into 
some of the forecasts that the President and the administration have predicted 
regarding economic conditions over the next couple of years.  The CBO is an 
independent team of analysts.  Again, itís a huge bureaucracy thatís designed 
to check and see to what extent the assumptions built into the Presidentís 
budget are accurate and reflect whatís really gonna be going on.  And thatís a 
very important function, by the way.  Because if you think about this ó you 
know, with high deficits, some of the highest deficits weíve ever had, those 
are gonna have long-term effects on our economy.  And the ability of how much 
money we have coming in in part depends also on how much weíve gotta pay in 
interest payments to service this huge debt.  So the CBO plays a very 
important staff role to Congress.

The point in all of this is that these folks behind the scenes, whether 
youíre working immediately for Congress ó for a member of Congress, whether 



youíre working for a standing committee, or whether youíre working in any of 
these other kinds of agencies, provide Congress an enormous ability to enhance 
its expertise and influence in the political process, in our political system.  
Again, if we take all members of ó all these staff members all across the 
United States, weíre talking about 20,000 to 25,000 people.  Itís quite a huge 
enterprise.  So I wanted to talk a little bit about that because of their 
importance here.

Let me talk to you about something else real quickly here, too, about what 
some people have considered to be a persistent problem for Congress.  And I 
want to explain this.  Iíll put both of these up right here.  Itís this idea 
of individual responsiveness and collective irresponsibility.  You might even 
say individual responsiveness can lead to collective irresponsibility.  As I 
say right here, the factors that help members get reelected lead to 
collectively larger spending by government as a whole.

That first phrase, the factors that help you get reelected, thatís called 
individual responsiveness.  That second phrase, larger spending by government 
as a whole, is elective responsibility.  Very simple.  Think about this.  Iím 
elected to Congress.  How do I get to get reelected?  What do I have to do?  
Make my constituents happy, right?  How do I make my constituents happy?  I do 
things for them.  I bring home the bacon.  You remember talking about the idea 
of bringing home the bacon?  So what do I have to do to make you happy?  Iím 
gonna pull in this federal money into our district.  Iím gonna get more money 
for SMSU.  Iím gonna get more money to help increase the size of our airport.  
Iím gonna get more money to improve our highways, our interstates.  Iím gonna 
get some money from the Department of Housing and Urban Development to build a 
senior citizens community center to help our senior citizens.  Iím gonna 
increase money for Head Start in our program in our district to help our 
little kids.  Iím gonna do a lot of good things for all of our constituents.  
That is being individually responsive.  Individual responsiveness means 
responsiveness by each individual member of Congress.  Thatís what weíre 
talking about.

For me being individual responsive sounds good, right?  Now, I want you to 
understand this.  What helps me get reelected?  By doing these things for you, 
right?  Youíre gonna say, ìWow.  Dr. Scottís doing such a great job in 
Congress, letís reelect him.  Look at all the great things heís done for us as 
a district.  Heís really done a great job in bringing a lot of money and 
federal ó you know, all these different jobs.  Why, even last year he brought 
in a brand new army base, you know.  Those are all good things for our 
district.  It helps our economy and everything, right?î

So all my constituents are now very, very happy.  Now, you take this ó 
this applies especially at the House of Representatives.  You take that type 
of behavior and you multiply it 435 times.  So Iím doing it, my colleagues are 
doing it, weíre all engaging in this process of being responsive to our 
constituents.  So weíre all gonna get assured reelection.  Weíre all gonna 
make everybody happy.  If we look at that activity from a more birdís-eye 
perspective, looking at the whole thing thatís going on, what do we see 
happening here?  Weíre probably spending a lot more money than we should be 
spending, right?  Iím sorry but do we really need to provide $100,000 to 
beekeepers in southwest Missouri to help subsidize their enterprise?  Canít 
they make honey on their own as a private business?  Why are we spending 
$100,000?  But you see what Iím saying here, though?  All of this money here 
thatís going for all these projects, we begin to think, ìWow.  You know, maybe 
all across the country, maybe weíre spending way too much money than we should 



be.ì
Iíll give you one more case in point here.  I wish we had a lot more time 

than we do.  But one of the former Senate majority leaders, Trent Lott from 
Mississippi ó I donít know if youíve heard of him or not.  Trent Lott 
basically put money in the budget for, I think, something for the Navy, for a 
naval shipyard down in Mississippi around Gulfport, Mississippi.  Again, a 
major defense kind of contract and naval installation.  The Pentagon said, 
ìSenator Lott, we donít really need that.î  Here was the Pentagon, turning 
down money.  And what did Senator Lott say?  ìI donít care.  Itís going down 
there anyway.î  Thatís a true story.  So here we are being individually 
responsive, but see how that can lead to collective irresponsibility?  The 
factors that help you get reelected can lead to collectively larger spending 
by the government as a whole.

Letís talk about something else here then.  Term limits for Congress.  
This is kind of what I want to also talk about here, too.  Is term limits a 
good idea whose time has come?  When we talk about term limits of Congress 
what weíre talking about basically is should members of Congress be allowed to 
serve for a certain amount of time and then have to leave.  And thereís some 
arguments for it and against it.  There are a couple of readings here in the 
reader beginning on page 88 that also talk about some of these issues as well.  
Iím gonna incorporate some of their viewpoints here in some of this 
discussion, too.

But historically, the most common proposal to limit membership of the 
House.  Now, Iíve heard some different things but my understanding has always 
been was to limit them 12 years per House.  Twelve years in the House of 
Representatives and 12 years in the Senate.  Basically six two-year terms and 
then two six-year terms, but 12 years total.

Now, one of the readings actually ó the one by Paul Jacobs says basically 
what has become the most common of late has been what they call three/two.  
Three terms in the house for six years, three times two, and then two years ó 
two terms in the Senate, 12 years.  So six years in the House, 12 years in the 
Senate.  And Iíve seen both proposals going around on this.

Now, interestingly, a little bit of historical background.  In 1992, 14 
states passed laws, including Missouri, that adopted term limits.  And 
interestingly, in 1995 there was a very important Supreme Court case called 
U.S. Term Limits v. Thornton.  This is in 1995.  And what the U.S. Supreme 
Court basically was looking at was this question.  Do states have the right to 
enact term limits for members of Congress.  And let me give you a more 
specific example of this.  Does the General Assembly in Jeff City have the 
right to say to Roy Blunt how long he can serve?  Now again, we adopted term 
limits in 1992 for members of the U.S. Congress.  These were struck down by 
the Supreme Court.  If any of you are pre-law legal scholars here, why do you 
think that the Supreme Court dropped term limits, said this was 
unconstitutional?  I think Iíve set the argument up here for you.  Why would 
the Supreme Court say states cannot enact term limits for members of Congress?

[Inaudible student response]
Exactly.  You answered very, very well.  Basically the idea was this.  Can 

states ó the U.S. Congress is a federal institution.  What rights do state 
legislators have to say about a federal institution?  State legislators can 
have some say about how this federal institution is made up.  Legally, what 
does that do?  That elevates the states over the federal government, doesnít 
it?  And that will be a violation of the supremacy clause in the Constitution.  
So good.  Thatís the reason the Supreme Court applied.



Can Jeff City, the general assembly, enact term limits for their own 
members?  Absolutely.  And have they done that?  Absolutely.  Do we know what 
our term limits are here for state representatives?  Eight years.  Eight years 
in the House, eight years in the Senate.  Or four two-year terms in the House 
and two four-year terms in the Senate.  One of the reasons why, in some 
respects, some people have suggested that why did SMSU get a name change in 
part was because Ken Jacob, a very strong, staunch supporter of MU from the 
Columbia area, has always threatened and has in the past filibustered the 
Senate any proposed name change for SMSU.

Some people could make the argument that had it not been for term limits 
at the state level, that SMSU would not become Missouri State University.  Had 
it not been for term limits.  But, yes, states can do it on their own, for 
themselves, but they cannot impose it on a national body such as the Congress.

[Inaudible student response]
Oh, yes.  In other words, what is the supremacy clause of the Constitution.  
That was the reason behind the Supreme Court in U.S. Term Limits v. Thornton.  
So, yes, states can pass laws that limit term limits of state legislators but 
not federal legislators.

Now, letís talk about some specific arguments here for term limits.  One 
argument that people typically use is that term limits are good if you could 
have term limits be it the state ó letís talk about Congress in particular 
here.  Term limits are good because you become out of touch with your 
constituents.  You know, youíre one of the career politicians that a lot of 
times people criticize you for.  Youíve been there for so long you become out 
of touch with your constituents.  I put a question mark there.  Do you become 
out of touch with your constituents?

[Inaudible student response]
Well, what do we know already about terms of ó advantages of incumbents?  

And they also get to do something else.  They get to go back home all the 
time.  Remember all those districts they get to go back home to?  You know, 
back to their district?  Do you really become out of touch with your 
constituents.  No, you donít.  Thatís typically an argument that people use.  
I think itís probably one of the weakest arguments that they use.  In fact, 
that second reading ó thereís a reading by Jacob and Hibbing, the second 
reading is one by Hibbing here, and he makes an interesting point in terms of 
his research.  He found out that in his research senior members of Congress 
provide just about as much attention to their districts back at home as the 
more junior members.  So he didnít find much difference at all in terms of 
seniority.  If youíve been there for a long time, youíre still back in touch 
at home with your constituents.  If youíve only been there for a long time, 
youíre still very actively in touch back at home with your constituents.  So 
this is not a very strong argument, according to some people.  But, yes, a 
traditional one used.

Let me give you a more compelling argument.  Iíve got something here that 
says the power of incumbency.  Let me explain what weíre talking about there.  
We talked about, already before, how powerful it is ó these various 
advantages, these competitive advantages, that incumbents have.  Again, free 
trips back home, staffs, lots of free media attention, the ability to bring 
home the bacon.  You remember all those things we talked about before.  Well, 
because of that we know that members of Congress are reelected in overwhelming 
numbers.  The argument here is this.  Itís so hard to overcome these 
advantages that it deprives voters of a real opportunity for choice.  Iíll 
write this up here.  Incumbency is so powerful that it deprives voters of a 



real opportunity for choice.
Oftentimes, by the way, that choice tends to be limited to very wealthy 

individuals who can have the resources, raise the money to unseat the 
incumbent.  In other words, for me to go up against Roy Blunt and win, I could 
have a lot of money -- I mean, heís got some very significant advantages as 
the incumbent.  For me to be able to even remotely consider winning, Iíve 
gotta be able to come up with a lot of money just to make any impact on 
overcoming that big disadvantage.

So what are we saying here, then?  Incumbency is so powerful.  Probably 
heís gonna get reelected anyway.  And the best choice you as voters have is 
youíve got to ó maybe go with a challenger but whoís gonna be a very, very 
wealthy challenger who can raise enough money to offset those natural 
advantages of the incumbent.  So again, thatís one of the arguments.

So because of that, people say you need to have term limits to give voters 
a better choice.  And again, this goes back to that Paul Jacob article and I 
think he makes a good point here in that term limits, by having term limits -- 
and this is what some of the stuff that heís seen in some cases here ó having 
term limits will help bring more women, minorities, and other people from all 
walks of life into the process, into the political process.  So, in other 
words, by having term limits, you open it up to other people.  And as a side 
point to that ó okay, here it is ó as a side point to that, it also might help 
reduce campaign expenditures as well.  You donít have to spend all this money 
to unseat a very powerful incumbent.

Aaron, did you have a question?
[Inaudible student response]
Some people say you donít need term limits.  We already have term limits.  

Theyíre called elections.  If you donít like it, then vote ëem out of office.  
But again, thatís sort of the schizophrenic nature of the American public.  On 
the way hand ó again, ìWe all want term limits.î  But what do we do as a 
public?  Keep going against that belief because we keep reelecting our 
incumbent, right?  Now, tell me if thatís not schizophrenic.  Again, like the 
idea about hating Congress.  We hate Congress as an institution but we love 
our member of Congress.  We believe in term limits but weíre not gonna 
exercise ëem when they come to my district.  Weíre gonna reelect our beloved 
candidate over and over again.  But thatís the argument here.  Term limits 
would help bring more women and minorities into politics.  It might also help 
reduce campaign expenditures.

Hereís another argument.  This is what I call the George Will argument.  
George Will is a columnist.  George Will and others suggest this.  And again, 
thereís some argument to this.  Allows you to vote your conscience in certain 
issues.  And the idea behind this is simply you can vote how you really feel 
rather than worrying about how to please somebody.  If you are so concerned 
about getting reelected, whatíre you gonna do?  ìI gotta vote the way my PACs 
tell me to vote.  All the people ó the PACs who gave me money?  Iíve gotta 
vote that way.  Iíve gotta put my finger up to see which way the political 
winds are blowing and find out how these different groups want me to vote.î

If you have term limits, the argument is this.  You may not have to worry 
so much about that.  You know that youíve got a certain amount of time.  You 
can do what you think is appropriate and let it be at that and go with that.  
Particularly in your last term here, you can vote your conscience.  Not have 
to worry about which way the political winds are blowing or pleasing 
lobbyists.  You can basically just vote the way you think is appropriate.  You 
donít have to worry about getting reelected so you know you can vote what you 



think in your own heart of hearts is the right thing to do.  And forget about 
what the special interests say.  Again, as I had mentioned before, had it not 
been for term limits in Jeff City, there may not be a Missouri State 
University.  Who knows?

Letís talk about some arguments against term limits.  And, by the way, 
before we even do that, I want you to understand this.  If you believe in term 
limits, go back to tying in some stuff earlier from this semester.  Are you 
more Jeffersonian at heart or Hamiltonian at heart?  Do you believe in a 
Federalist versus an anti-Federalist type of government?  If you believe in 
term limits itís much more Jeffersonian, much more of an anti-Federalist kind 
of viewpoint.


